
November 28, 2017 

The Honorable Mitch McConnell  The Honorable Charles Schumer 

Senate Majority Leader  Senate Minority Leader 

317 Russell Senate Office Building 322 Hart Senate Office Building 

Washington, DC 20510  Washington, DC 20510 

The Honorable Paul Ryan The Honorable Nancy Pelosi 

Speaker of the House   House Democratic Leader 

H-232 The Capitol 233 Cannon House Office Building 

Washington, DC 20515  Washington, DC 20515 

Dear Majority Leader McConnell, Speaker Ryan, Minority Leader Schumer, and Democratic 

Leader Pelosi: 

On behalf of the Academic Heath Center (AHC) Working Group, comprised of nineteen of the 

country’s leading academic medical centers, we are writing to express our concerns with several 

provisions in the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act currently under consideration in both the Senate and the 

House of Representatives. The proposals outlined below could negatively impact our enterprises 

to the detriment of our patients, the clinicians we train and the neighborhoods around us. 

Hospitals are major economic engines in the communities they serve, and each of our institutions 

is comprised of top ranked hospitals and universities that employ tens of thousands of individuals, 

train the healthcare workforce of tomorrow, and pursue cutting edge biomedical research. As 

safety net providers and academic institutions, each of our organizations would be negatively 

impacted by certain proposed tax changes that increase our costs or reduce funding available to 

us.   

As you continue to consider tax reform legislation, we urge you to address the provisions outlined 

below.  

Tax-Exempt Bond Financing: Both the House and Senate bills would prevent our institutions 

from making use of tax-exempt private activity bonds and advance refunding of bonds to secure 

facilities and equipment necessary for our missions. Recent examples among our institutions 

include a four-floor expansion of Vanderbilt’s children’s hospital to help meet growing pediatric 

care needs of the mid-south region, the latest chemistry center at Emory, and a new hospital at 

University of California San Diego.  Montefiore Medicine recently used tax-exempt bonds to 

build an ambulatory care center that increased access to subspecialty care for a predominately 

low-income, government-insured population. Montefiore Medicine’s new center allows for 

multiple specialties and services to be provided under one roof, thereby resulting in greater 

physician collaboration, easier referrals, and shorter wait times.  UW Health, the health system for 

the University of Wisconsin-Madison, has used private activity bonds in recent years to make 

essential capital improvements in areas of inpatient care with rapidly evolving technological 

advances, including intensive care, cardiology, radiology and oncology.  

This financing also has made possible the acquisition of equipment critical to advanced patient 

care such as MRI machines and linear accelerator/external beam radiation for cancer patients.  We 

strongly oppose the House bill’s full repeal of private activity bonds and advance refunding bonds 

and the Senate bill’s full repeal of advanced refunding bonds. Without private activity bonds and 

advance refunding bonds, our medical centers will have fewer options to undertake capital 

improvements, and may have to reassess the financing of some projects that are crucial to serving 

underserved patient populations accessing quality care.  We request you preserve our access to 

this type of financing.   





liability and impose significant new and costly administrative burden on our enterprises that is 

inconsistent with the treatment of for-profit corporations.  

 

Secondly, the Senate bill would subject trademark and logo royalties to UBIT. As written, the 

provision will levy a significant new tax on a variety of agreements our institutions have that are 

intimately associated with our healthcare missions and that are distinguishable from what we 

believe was a narrower intent by tax writers to address the tax treatment of royalties from the sale 

of merchandise and apparel.  We urge Congress to reject or modify this proposal to exclude 

transactions that are core to our patient care missions.   

 

Finally, for some of our non-profit institutions, the repeal in the House bill of the UBIT 

exemption for income derived from public pension plans of government-sponsored entities (e.g., 

University of California’s Retirement Plan (UCRP)) would treat certain investment income from 

our pension plans as subject to UBIT. Any public university affected by this provision would have 

less assets it could then distribute as pension benefits to its retirees and employees. An affected 

university could also be challenged to recruit the best faculty and staff. 

 

Repeal of the Individual Mandate: Reforming the healthcare system in America is extremely 

complicated and we urge you not to confound that debate by including a repeal of the individual 

mandate in tax reform legislation.  Absent a comprehensive, bipartisan approach to reform of 

insurance markets that would incentivize greater enrollment, balance risk pools, and aim to 

prevent spikes in premiums, the coverage mandate remains necessary to ensuring that relatively 

younger and healthy people enroll in states’ healthcare marketplace plans.  Our institutions have 

been supportive of the effort led by Senate HELP Committee Chairman Lamar Alexander and 

Ranking Member Patty Murray to advance legislation to stabilize states’ healthcare marketplaces.  

Repealing the individual coverage mandate now runs counter to that effort and risks undermining 

the risk pools of the state marketplaces upon which upwards of 7 million Americans depend for 

their healthcare coverage. We are very concerned that reducing health insurance coverage would 

lead some patients to delay or forgo necessary care and then be more likely to end up in our 

emergency rooms, needing expensive inpatient treatment for more acute medical conditions. 

Healthcare costs increase when uninsured patients present with untreated, later-stage diagnoses. 

We urge you to remove this repeal from tax reform. 

 

 

Thank you for your consideration of these issues. Please let us know how we can be a resource on 

these and other healthcare related issues. 

 

Sincerely, 
 

 

 

Paul Rothman, M.D. 

Dean and CEO, Johns Hopkins Medicine 

Steven Corwin, M.D. 
President and CEO, New York-Presbyterian 



 
 
 

 

Jeffrey Balser, M.D., Ph.D. 
President and CEO, Vanderbilt University 

Medical Center 

 
 

 

Alan Kaplan, M.D. 

CEO, UW Health 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

Jonathan Lewin, M.D. 

Executive Vice President for Health 

Affairs, Emory University 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
John Mazziotta, M.D., Ph.D. 

CEO UCLA Health 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Ralph Muller 
CEO, University of Pennsylvania Health 

System 

 

 

 

     

 

 

 

   

 

 

 

Kenneth Davis, M.D. 
President and CEO, Mount Sinai Health System 

 
 
 

 
 
 
 
Mark R. Laret President 

and CEO UCSF Health 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 

Steven H. Lipstein 

President and CEO, BJC 

HealthCare 

 

 

 

 
 

David P. McQuaid, FACHE  

CEO, The Ohio State University Health System  

COO, The Ohio State University Wexner Medical 

Center 
 

 

 

Kenneth Polonsky, M.D. 
Executive Vice President for Medical Affairs 

The University of Chicago 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 






